Friends of Morocco Annual Report for 2003
Friends of Morocco found its goals of 1) uniting Americans with a connection to Morocco, Moroccans in America and Americans of Moroccan ancestry; 2) informing Americans about the culture, needs and achievements of Morocco, Moroccans, Islam and the Arab and Berber worlds; 3) keeping members and others current on events in Morocco; and 4) supporting projects of the U.S. Peace Corps and private charitable organizations in Morocco; all made more pressing and significant with the Bush Administration terrorism focus on Muslims and Arabs and it’s attack on Iraq.

Friends of Morocco is, in essence, electronic information sharing and a hard copy Newsletter; a solid web presence, an RPCV/Morocco and member database, a biennial meeting associated with NPCA and a suite of local and year of service gatherings.  There is also home hospitality to Moroccans in America, charity dinners, school and community group lectures, responses to queries and coordination with other groups sharing FOM objectives.  Major events in 2003 included:

Evacuation and reinstatement:  Iraq attack reprisal fears caused the termination of the Peace Corps program in Morocco April 3 but the first new group was able to return September 14. With very short notice, Friends of Morocco was able to welcome back to the US the evacuated volunteers from Morocco in April at a reception at the Casablanca restaurant in Alexandria, VA.  The reception was attended by FOM members, Embassy of Morocco representatives, and members of the Moroccan community in Washington, DC.  FOM also participated in a briefing for the former volunteers the following morning on the activities of FOM and services available from Peace Corps, the National Peace Corps Association and FOM.  One of the FOM listserves became an important resource and communication tool for the new crop of volunteers (and some returnees) starting in September 2003 and also in March 2004. 

Kansas City, MO Ijtimaa 2004:  Over 100 returned Peace Corps volunteers, family and friends journeyed to Kansas City, MO for reunion and sharing on June 13-15, 2003. The event was organized by Dan Dillon (Safi 93-95) and Ed Hermann (Safi 93-95). An opening reception on Friday night allowed attendees to meet each other and plan their weekend. Ample time was made available for personal conversations and exploring the city. The High Atlas Foundation (HAF) Board of Directors used the time to have their first Board Meeting. On Saturday afternoon, the Nelson-Atkins Art Museum hosted a screening of Bab Al-Sama Maftuh (A Door the Sky)," a critically acclaimed film about a Moroccan woman's quest to preserve her cultural and religious identity directed by Farida Ben Lyziad.  Ann Brubaker (Casablanca and Marrakech 64-66) is the Museum Administrator. Mr. Hassan Hami, Minister Counselor and Deputy Charge of Mission of the Embassy of Morocco to the US discussed the film, the Moroccan film industry and Morocco today in his remarks after the film. The film was followed by a reception in the museum's charming Rozelle Court sponsored by the High Atlas Foundation. That evening, an excellent Moroccan feast was presented. Jason Ben-Meir, President of the High Atlas Foundation, spoke during dinner on behalf of the HAF. The foundation was created by Peace Corps Volunteers and staff who served in Morocco. Its founders utilize their professional relationships, friendships and knowledge gained during their years of Peace Corps service for the continued benefit of the Moroccan people. Additionally, Tim Resch, President of Friends of Morocco provided reunion attendees with an update on recent FOM activity and opportunities. 

Year of Service Reunions: In addition to the all-years reunion in Kansas City, there were at least two YOS reunions in 2003.  25+ volunteers with their families of the 1980 TEFL stage “Stage with a serious attitude problem” gathered for a week on the outer banks of North Carolina in three rented beach houses.  Morocco VI Lab Techs had near complete participation at a reunion in October in Sedona, AZ.
FOM web site:  FOM was named “Second Place” on the NPCA Country of Service 2002 web site awards.  The site was judged reasonably comprehensive in that it has solid and extensive reference base; it tries to convey up front its objectives and provides good navigating links to associated areas.  It was judged very clean and quite well organized.  The site provided basic FOM information including purpose statement, contacts, and a membership application.  The substantial content includes an exhaustive bibliography on Morocco in English, access to over 150 recipes, directory of films set in Morocco, directory of Moroccan restaurants throughout the US, Moroccan travel information, a Yellow Pages directory, and access to a extensive Moroccan music library and Moroccan radio stations.  The site averages 60 hits per day on the Home page. The site is located at http://www.friendsofmorocco.org.  There are also several “year of service” listserves, newsletters and web sites maintained by FOM members all linked from the FOM site.

Newsletter:  The Friends of Morocco Newsletter was judged “Third Place” in the Country of Service/Special Interest Groups for content.  Three Friends of Morocco Newsletters were produced in 2003, one mailed to over 2400 addresses and the other two mailed to 900 FOM members, recently lapsed members, complimentary mailings and free to recently returned volunteers and also to all serving volunteers.  Sections of interest include “Ash Khabarna” with news on the activities of FOM members, “Our Man in Morocco” a column by a serving volunteer, and “Morocco at the Movies” by a RPCV Cinematographer.  The Newsletter is printed in Morocco for local distribution including free distribution to all PCVs in Morocco.  They remain available for download on the FOM web site as PDF files.   In addition, a monthly FOM electronic Newsletter is posted to the FOM site including references to relevant articles on the web as well as the weekly “News in Review”.  All with support from Mhamed El Kadi, the Peace Corps/Morocco librarian, who produces the listings for the 85% of Morocco PCVs with internet access. We also republished on our web site copies of the Friends of Tunisia newsletter, which is not otherwise available electronically. 

Membership Database: Over 4000 people have served in the Peace Corps in Morocco over the last 40 years. Friends of Morocco maintains an Access database with the names of over 3150 persons, most of whom were Peace Corps volunteers in Morocco, the remainder of which are Americans with experience in Morocco and Moroccans in America. FOM has valid mailing addresses for about 2250 and valid email for 900 persons. Most of the missing names date from the 60s and 70s. In 2003, the database was used for reconnecting volunteers, supporting year of service reunions, announcing local events such as film festivals, commercial concerts, cooking classes, and lectures and responding to assistance inquires.  

The Fabric of Moroccan Life, a traveling exhibit by the Indianapolis Museum of Art, traveled to the Smithsonian's National Museum of African Art in Washington, D.C., June 6 - September 21, 2003. The show was also the foundation for a series of films, lectures, craft demonstrations, music and dance presentations during summer 2003. The Fabric of Moroccan Life is an exhibition showcasing 150 rare embroideries, hangings and rugs drawn from the Museum's renowned textile collection. The Fabric of Moroccan Life includes woven masterworks that reflect the broad range of traditions and cultural influences active in Morocco during the 18th, 19th and early 20th centuries. The majority of these brightly colored pieces, featuring lively geometric and floral designs, have never before been on public display. The Fabric of Moroccan Life explores the artistic importance of these superb weavings as well as their central role in Moroccan culture. Part of an oral and creative tradition passed down through generations, the handwoven works reflect the diversity of this African nation's landscape, culture and society. To enrich this evocative picture of Moroccan life, the exhibition featured striking pieces of Moroccan jewelry and costumes from the same periods. 

Hospitality for Four Moroccan women (and one Syrian) participating in a two-week leadership training program for Arab women organized by the Arab Women’s Council Research and Education Fund (AWCREF) and funded by United States Department of State Office of Citizens Exchange (OCE) met Friends of Morocco members in the DC area and got an opportunity to meet and discuss Moroccan family law changes at a reception held October 14, 2003 in the home of FOM President, Tim Resch. The Arab Women’s Council Research and Education Fund Inc. (AWCREF) is a non- profit tax-exempt organization founded in 1983 to promote international understanding between Arabs and Americans through sponsorship and delivery of a variety of cultural and educational programs throughout the United States and through cultural exchange programs with several countries in the Middle East. 

Bnet Marrakech: Friends of Morocco advertised and joined with The Smithsonian Associates in supporting a performance March 26 of Morocco’s Bnet Marrakech (“the girls of Marrakech”), is a fiery, eclectic five-member voice-and-drums ensemble. Accompanying themselves on the ud (Arab lute), kamanjah (Arab violin), guimbri (long-necked lute), darbuka (pottery drum), bendir (frame drum), and taarija (tambourine), they sing songs that reflect a large variety of styles found throughout Morocco.

St. Jude Children's Research Hospital: Dr. Judith A. Wilimas, International Outreach -Hematology-Oncology presented a lectured hosted by FOM May 29 on “St. Jude Children's Research Hospital International Pediatric Cancer Program with Casablanca and Rabat: How can we help?” at the National US Arab Chamber of Commerce. The two major pediatric oncology centers in Morocco are Service d'Hémato-oncologie Pédiatrique de l'Hôpital 20 Aôut 1953 in Casablanca and Unité d'Hémato-oncologie Pédiatrique, Hôpital d'Enfants de Rabat in Rabat, located about 60 miles apart. There is a considerable degree of cooperation between the two centers and both have well developed, committed fund raising organizations, L'Avenir in Rabat with the Princesse Lalla Meryem as the honorary president and AGIR in Casablanca. Professor Fouzia Alaoui, the chief of service of the pediatric hematology/oncology service in Rabat, is the president of L'Avenir. Dr. Alaoui visited St. Jude as a visiting fellow and is intensely committed to the program. Professor Mhamed Harif is the second in command of the oncology service in Casablanca. Dr. Harif visited St. Jude on two occasions as a visiting fellow and works tirelessly for his program. Resources in both cities include the fund raising organizations, Ronald McDonald equivalent houses for parents and patients, established oncology programs with some trained physicians and existing, although somewhat primitive by our standards, hospitals with infrastructures of pediatric care.  St. Jude Children's Research Hospital, located in Memphis, Tennessee, is one of the world's premier centers for research and treatment of catastrophic diseases in children, primarily pediatric cancers. Friends of Morocco has supported the programs in Rabat and Casablanca. 

DC area Annual Moroccan Pot Luck Picnic was held Sunday, September 7, 2003 at the home of Susan Boucher.  FOM has developed a web page for “what to bring to a Moroccan Pot Luck” 
Travel & Tourism Opportunities In Morocco was the theme of a reception on Wednesday, August 20, 2003 featuring Morocco “A Safe and Affordable Destination” from 6:30pm-8:30 pm.  The purpose of the reception was to highlight news and information about the travel and tourism industry of Morocco, with an emphasis on the fact that it is a safe and affordable destination.  Several distinguished guests invited to speak at the reception included representatives from the Embassy of Morocco, Royal Air Maroc, Morocco Tourism Office, and Friends of Morocco.  Target audience was tour operators, travel professionals and individuals who are interested in learning more about Morocco as well as considering visiting Morocco.

Teaching about Islam and the Arab world: Already existing as a part of the Development Education/Third Goal/Peace Day component of the web site, the “Teaching about Islam and the Arab world” web page in late September was expanded and placed more prominently on the FOM web site.  Members were alerted to the resource and urged to be proactive in helping American understand Islam and the Arab world.  The third goal of Peace Corps is “To help promote a better understanding of other peoples on the part of Americans.” is especially important for returned Peace Corps volunteers who served in Morocco.  We understand the diversity of the world, Islam and the Arab world.  We share that understanding with our friends, neighbors and the general public.  For information about teaching about Islam and the Arab world see http://morocco.home.att.net/teachislam.htm.

Coordination with other groups:  Friends of Morocco worked in 2003 with several other groups who share FOM objectives.  Support has included articles in our Newsletter, links from our web site, announcements to our members, and notice in our web-based events calendar.  The groups include:
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    The High Atlas Foundation formed by former Morocco RPCVs is a separate 501c3 non-profit whose aim is to establish community-based projects in Morocco that local people design in partnership with government and non-government agencies. HAF was created by Peace Corps Volunteers and staff who served in Morocco. Its founders utilize their professional relationships, friendships and knowledge gained during their years of Peace Corps service for the continued benefit of the Moroccan people. 
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    Arab American National Museum The museum, the first dedicated to the preservation of Arab American history, will be located in Dearborn, Michigan (metro Detroit), the home of the nation’s largest concentration of Arab Americans. The dedication and grand opening is scheduled for October 2004. The Arab American National Museum will narrate the rich history and diverse experience of the Arab American community. Three main thematic galleries--Coming to America, Living in America and Making an Impact--will preserve and showcase the community’s rich cultural heritage and continuing contributions to American society. The museum will include permanent and traveling exhibitions, an auditorium, meeting and reception facilities, classrooms, resource center, library, and museum shop.
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    The Washington Moroccan Club exists to strengthen relations between all members of the Moroccan American community within the united States; to enhance mutual understanding with other communities and the society at large and to promote fellowship, harmony and rapport, not only among people of the Moroccan-American community.  They organize social, cultural, and sport events towards the promotion of our Moroccan cultural heritage; represent our cultural heritage in society through participation in local and regional events and coordinate activities and cooperate with other groups and other organizations in the area.  
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    The Friendship Caravan, Inc. promotes cross-cultural communication and mutual respect through high profile media events to provide a forum of ideas, spirituality, and cultural exchange to promote better understanding among Americans, Europeans, Arabs and Muslims. The Friendship Caravan began in Fall 2003 with a parade, cultural fair, high school teleconference, and elementary school events in the Gaithersburg, MD area.  Morocco was one of the featured countries.
[image: image5.png]


  An expedition classic - the Marathon des Sables ("Marathon of the Sands") - is known as the Toughest Footrace on Earth. Six-hundred competitors from about 30 countries on six continents take part in this annual event. Men and women will traverse nearly 150 miles across the Sahara Desert of Morocco over seven days while carrying all their food and gear. Only a ration of nine liters of water and an open-sided Berber tent are provided daily to competitors.
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  Jews in Morocco. Rick Gold has put together a fascinating website on Morocco’s Jewish population, The site explores the role, history and emigration of Moroccan Jews. It provides a guide to cities and towns throughout the country that once had a significant Jewish presence. For teachers of 3rd and 6th graders, it contains teaching guides. It also provides such resources as community contacts, a description of the Jewish museum and foundation in Casablanca, an extensive bibliography and weblinks.
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  Francophone Literature of the Maghreb (Authored by FOM members Mike Toler and Debbie Folaron) is a basic introduction to contemporary literature of the Maghreb. It is intended to provide a general introduction for those who are not at all familiar with this tradition, as well as a number of supplemental resources for both the general reader and for scholars.
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  Congressional Caucus on U.S./Moroccan Relations that aims to promote understanding surrounding Moroccan issues among members of Congress and build long-term bilateral relations.

